Minutes of SEO Genderwise E team meeting on 6 April 2006
Present:
Ms. J. Rieskin, Urban District of Amsterdam Southeast – programme manager of SEO (socio-economic consultation); Ms. M. Babel, Women’s Empowerment Centre; Ms. M.C. Karg, Restart; Ms R.E. Grames, Women’s Media Network/LG Productions; Ms. N. Wartes, Women’s Media Network; Mr. R. Yeboah, Yeboart Consultancy; Ms. L. Boojé, African Women Perspective; Rev. M. Dubé, A.M.E. church, Ms. W. Esajas, Bijlmer Surinamese Women’s foundation; Ms. M. Caupain, Esperauro training/advice; Ms. J.M. van Thijs and Ms. M. Wernet, M.A.M.A. foundation.
Apologies for absence:
Mr. Sedney, Mr. Bertos, Ms. I. Gefferie 
Minutes: Wiebrig Calderhead, Urban District of Amsterdam Southeast
1a.
Opening and setting of the agenda
-
Ms. Rieskin opened the meeting and welcomed everyone. It had lasted a while before this meeting was called. The intention is that this meeting draws up a schedule for everything that will be done in mutual cooperation to get the topic "The role of man in the emancipation of women" properly onto the political agendas in Amsterdam Southeast and in Europe.

Ms. Rieskin indicated that the forms for the profiles must be filled in as soon as possible and that a digital photograph must be supplied.
1b.
Minutes of SEO Genderwise meeting on 9 March 2006
-
Ms. Babel, as a point resulting from the first paragraph on page 1, would like to know more about the intention of the project. In the manner stated in the minutes, she reads that women alone cannot emancipate. She does find that men must play a role, but not a higher one, because then you disqualify women. She would prefer to see it formulated more clearly in the minutes.
=
Ms. Rieskin explained that the passage related to what Mr. Keyzer said. He had briefly explained the topic of the meeting and she herself had later stated the contents in more detail. It is not the case that this project disqualifies women or does not consider them capable of thinking independently. The minutes, however, are a record of what was said.
-
Rev. Dubé has a problem with the term emancipation. His question is therefore: the emancipation of what to what? To him, emancipation means mediating and negotiating. Besides emancipation, liberation must be examined.
=
Ms. Rieskin answered that this project does not focus on emancipation in the sense that women go from one position to another, but instead focuses on men’s way of thinking about women. In the SEO meeting on 9 March 2006, there was a long discussion of the term liberation. Nobody then agreed with this term. The underlying idea of the word liberation is imprisonment. But it actually concerns being aware of the equality between men and women.
=
Rev. Dubé believes that you then have a problem, because men and women are different. He understands that liberation must thus be based on the difference. He means something else with liberation; not that you ask for charity to be given, but that you determine how you want it.
=
Ms. Rieskin stated that this is correctly emancipation. It has nothing to do with that you must request something or that you must fight for a place. Of course, we presume difference. In the SEO meeting, it concerned family life, among other things. Then it was observed that it cannot be in such a manner that the woman asks the man to help in the household, but that everyone has his or her personal responsibilities about which they can be addressed.
-
Ms. Wernet understands that emancipation achieved in this manner must be transparent to the point where men still fall short, or where they fail to contribute to total emancipation, and that in this project we must focus on the differences and hindrances and not on women.

=
Ms. Rieskin wants to formulate it such that we mutually identify that women lag behind in the three areas mentioned. How does it happen that men do not choose certain professions and why is that they have no interest in them? Does more attention need to be paid to this in schools? And how can men become involved with family life? Perhaps a project can be started that helps men make themselves available as a father and mentor. This means that this project focuses on men and not on the emancipation of women.
=
Ms. Esajas thinks that a proportion of the women must become involved.

=
Ms. Rieskin endorses that this is a method that can be elaborated. In the SEO meeting, it was discussed that women at home reject the help of men.
2/3.
Determining E team’s activities and planning for 2006 and 2007

Task of the E team
-
Ms. Rieskin explained that the first task of the E team is the promotion of the emancipation of women, not by being active with women, but to examine the role of the man in this and putting this subject on the agenda of political circles, employers and at schools. These three areas for special attention are dealt with at European level in three workshops. In the E team, we will focus on these European workshops. The first takes place in Barcelona in May. The subject that will be dealt with there is “socialisation and education”. In this meeting, we will discuss what the Amsterdam Southeast contribution will be and who will be delegated to attend.
-
During the coming year, the E team will together determine what is necessary in Amsterdam Southeast for each subject, which direction we want to take and what is lacking, so that at the end of the year there is a total package of the three subjects that Southeast wants to deal with. I-Nova has prepared a number of cases and discussed these with everyone. They have performed a baseline measurement of the activities that already occur. As soon as the report is received from I-Nova, a copy will be sent to everybody. This report can serve as a basis. Working as a team, we will continually be preparing for the next European workshop. The people who have been to the workshop will report on it. Then we will examine what Southeast can use of the information that came up for discussion in the workshop. At this meeting the next workshop will therefore be discussed. The language used in the workshops is English. It is therefore a requirement that the delegates have a good command of this language. 
Project background

This project is an initiative of QeC (‘Quartiers en Crise’ –areas in crisis), a network organisation in Brussels. They have taken on the Genderwise topic from the European programme. QeC will report back to the EU. Several countries have registered for this project, so that there is sufficient basis for the EU. QeC convened a steering committee meeting that was attended by representatives of all the countries and in which their approach at European level was explained. Everything that emerges from the workshops will be combined into a report. The total report must be a substantiation for granting of money in 2007. The steering committee will meet as frequently as the workshops are held. The steering committee watches the progress of, among others, Amsterdam Southeast, using the baseline measurement and the minutes of the meetings. It must be shown that meetings are held, thus there is also an attendance list that everyone must sign.
Workshops
-
The first workshop is from 17 to 20 May in Barcelona. Ms. Rieskin cannot attend this because she is getting married on 18 May. Ms. Daisy Steba will deputise for her at the steering committee meeting. The participants in the workshops will not receive any daily pay, thus the time spent on travelling and at the workshops is not paid. The travelling expenses, costs of accommodation and food and drink are, however, paid. This will be based on public transport. It is therefore assumed that taxis will not be used. The participants must pay the travelling expenses themselves in advance. All receipts, tickets, etc. must be retained and submitted in order to enable reimbursement of the money. The accommodation will be arranged by QeC. The members of the E team will attend as representatives of a single organisation; nobody will attend under personal title. The organisation sends delegates to the workshops. It is therefore the organisation that can also disburse expenses for the tickets. What the participants are actually assured of is that the tickets will be paid by QeC. This means that the intention is that everyone flies as cheaply as possible. How to deal with this was discussed in the steering committee. It is cheaper if there is a Saturday in the trip. This has been taken into account in the planning of the workshops. The extra night and the extra food and drinks will therefore be paid for, because the ticket is cheaper. Good hotels will be reserved and account will be taken that the hotels are close to where the meetings are held. Three people can participate in the first workshop. The second steering committee meeting is on 18 -19 June in Brussels. The second workshop is being held at the beginning of October in Sicily and its topic is “Gender equality in the workplace”. The third workshop is from 29 November to 2 December in Brussels and has the topic “Sharing of domestic responsibilities”. The countries that participate have offered to host the workshops, thus the choice of locations for the workshops. In the meantime between the workshops, the Southeast E team will meet to report on the preceding workshop and prepare for the following workshop. Ms. Rieskin will add the planning for the meeting schedule to the minutes of these meetings. In the meeting after the last workshop, the closing meeting will be discussed. For this closing meeting, which will be held in January 2007, the urban district chairwoman and council members will be invited and the E team will present a report.
4.
Participation in the first European workshop meeting in Barcelona
-
The three topics of education, workplace and family were dealt with independently. The first workshop concerns the topic of education. Ms. Rieskin therefore found it disappointing that the participants from education could not attend this meeting. She will contact the gentlemen who are unable to attend. 
-
Ms. Wernet has had pedagogic education. She finds it strange that the workshop will only cover education, because you cannot consider the education situation in isolation from the home situation.
-
Ms. Rieskin indicated that domestic responsibility does not refer to the duties, but concerns the way of thinking. Domestic responsibility concerns the bringing up of children, how you deal with each other as man and wife, everything that happens at home, the upbringing, the responsibility of the person who is in charge. Thus it does not involve household work. 
-
Rev. Dubé said that this is called “primary and secondary socialisation” in English. There is a bridge between these two terms.

-
Ms. Rieskin: as a steering committee, we must look at each other for where each topic can be handled. Barcelona was available for the first workshop. The topics are indeed linked to each other, but must be dealt with separately. That education is dealt with first does not mean that this is the basis.
-
Ms. Esajas suggested calling it “responsibilities within the family” instead of “domestic responsibility”.

-
Ms. Rieskin replied that the text was thought up by Brussels. However, they consider it very broadly; it is not just about duties.
-
Mr. Yeboah believes that if we consider that education must be more broadly involved, we could make proposals about this.

-
Ms. Rieskin agrees with this. She proposed now to focus on the topic for the next workshop. That is education. How do we feel about this? What is needed in Amsterdam Southeast?
-
Mr. Yeboah remarked that often in schools, when children had choosen a subject to speak about in front of the class, boys and girls select very different subjects. A proposal could be to make this general: boys can speak about upbringing, so that they become involved in this, and girls could talk about something to do with technology.
-
Ms. Rieskin understands that the school management must steer the improvement of the pupils’ interests.

-
Ms. Karg observed that there are standard subjects in which standard topics must be discussed. Currently there is a lack of enabling these types of things to be discussed in, for example, social studies.
-
Ms. Babel believes that there are times to introduce things in schools. It also involves the teachers’ ways of thinking. Some of them find this important, but it often appears not to be possible and then it is left to those who must do it. You need to make several attempts.
-
Ms. Wernet: If you produce fixed packages, you can produce a manual for the teacher that contains what is expected of them.
-
It occurred to Ms. Rieskin what was said in the SEO meeting by Ms. Koorndijk of the Kingma school about boys who learn from birth that they do not need to do certain things, whereas at school they do have to do them. This is a part of the social studies subject, but there are also other subjects in which this topic could play a role. She understands that there is a curriculum from the ministry containing a subject that pays attention to this. However, it is not mandatory to adopt this curriculum. Her question is why is it not the case at all the schools in Southeast that this subject is adopted?
-
Ms. Wernet finds that you can also make it attractive with a type of campaign in which schools are stimulated to use this subject, together with a manual, as a type of experiment.

-
Ms. Booji thinks that this has to do with how we regard the different groupings in Southeast. 
-
Ms. Rieskin replied that all the groups are mixed together with each other at schools.

-
Ms. Caupain noted that this is not true at Islamic schools. You would have to approach them specifically.
-
Ms. Rieskin believes that you could start with the state schools for which the district authority is the governing body.

-
Ms. Babel took this up. If the district authority starts something, this can spread like an oil spill. Private schools have their own rules. Her proposal would also be to start with the state schools.
-
Ms. Grames asked whether one should then be thinking of the primary schools or the secondary.

-
Ms. Caupain replied that secondary schools are educating towards professions. There are younger children at primary schools who you can mould.
-
Rev. Dubé asked whether there is contact with the schools.

-
Ms. Rieskin replied that I-Nova has contact with the schools with the baseline measurement.

-
Rev. Dubé said that his church has chosen a couple of schools for activities within these schools. They work with a primary school where they train teachers. They have seen that many migrant children have problems in education because their language and level are different. Also, the question of men and women plays a role. At one of the schools, the church has stimulated the idea that the role of boys and girls is important at school. Identity also plays a role. For him the schools play a role in the educational area.
-
Ms. Caupain has heard it said that children have problems because the level differs, but that requires a real frame of reference. The CITO test (11+ type of examination) is designed for Dutch speaking children.
=
A discussion concerning the role of the schools ensued.

-
Ms. Rieskin pointed out that there was deviation from the subject. We must examine the problems that the schools experience, particularly the view that the children obtain from the home situation, so that the schools have an Interest in what is provided with this topic. How can you reach migrant children from their cultural background with the topic?
-
Ms. Booji answered that the people must integrate into the Dutch culture, but certain groupings hold on firmly to their own culture.

-
Ms. Wernet proposed producing a programme that contains elements and the vision from several cultures; a package aimed at teachers. There must also be an examination of how what is provided at school fits in at home. In the Netherlands many things at school are set as standards that people do not agree with at home. The question is what is the vision of the teacher? The project aims to change the vision of the teachers, oriented towards the multicultural society.
-
Ms. Rieskin summarised that the project is focused on teachers seeing the importance of the multicultural society. If you want to change the children’s’ way of thinking, you must start with the teachers. She asks whether this means we recognise that this is the problem of migrant children. Dutch children, however, also frequently get a distorted picture of society. There are differing backgrounds.
-
Rev. Yeboah believes that if you produce a programme for pupils, this is given to the teachers as a subject in their training. Indeed, there is not a PABO (primary school teacher training college) in Amsterdam Southeast, but this subject could be provided in the higher educational training. He understands that during the transition from the primary school to the secondary school, girls frequently choose a path in the care sector and boys a technical direction. Perhaps you need to encourage different directions. 
-
Ms. Rieskin stated that schools cannot currently be obliged to do anything. We are busy laying a foundation. Everything that we discuss will be presented in the report. You can offer this report to schools with which the local authority has a contract and can ask them to do something with it.
-
Ms. Caupain believes that you must not oblige them but encourage them.

-
Ms. Rieskin: You need to emphasise that people have an interest in this.
-
Ms. Wernet thinks that schools must bear their responsibility. You also need examples to be able to change things.
-
Rev. Dubé pointed out that it must not be independent of supporting the upbringing. The school shifts the responsibility and the question of identity must also be raised. To what extent must the children adjust to the community?
-
Ms. Rieskin still wants to raise the question of the delegation from this group. Three people can be delegated to Barcelona. She would like someone from education to be one of these. In this context, she was thinking of Ms. Koorndijk from the Kingma school. Ms. Rieskin will contact her to ask whether she can go. Furthermore, she would like to know who from this afternoon’s group has interest in the topic and would gladly carry this out.
-
Ms. Wernet stated that Ms. Van Thijs has good English. She would also like to go herself, but then pay for her own ticket. Therefore they could go together as an equivalent of a single person.
-
Ms. Caupain was also interested in going. She is a trainer and reintegration consultant and often meets parents that have a number of topics. She gets a lot of information about this and it is a subject that interests her.
-
It was proposed that Mr. Yeboah should also be a delegate.

-
Ms. Babel believes a priority must be set that young people become involved. Moreover, she proposed that people from the educational system who could not attend this meeting be approached.
-
Agreed: the delegates from Southeast to the workshop in Barcelona would be: Ms. Van Thijs and Ms. Wernet (as 1 delegate), Mr. Yeboah and Ms. Caupain. However, if Ms Koorndijk goes along, Ms Caupain would stand down.
-
Ms. Rieskin pointed out that as it has been determined who the delegates are, this group should meet to discuss the workshop in advance. At the same time as she sends the minutes of this meeting to the E team members, she will also send the year plan and the English version of the start-up memorandum.
-
Ms. Babel wanted to request those who are going to prepare themselves well and not start talking from the role of a victim, but allow it to emerge that we have a lot of strength in Southeast.

-
Ms. Rieskin replied that we have our own contribution to make. Today the points of attention have been formulated. We have our own ideas and there are organisations that are already busy with this, but we want more. It is not true that we are waiting like a victim.
Furthermore, she said that in Barcelona they would be working with experts who give an introduction. Amsterdam Southeast Urban District as an organisation does not provide any additional information or guidelines. People will not be talking on behalf of the Urban District organisation, even though this has picked this up as a local government authority, but on behalf of the organisation that has delegated them. 
5.
Any other business/closing

-
Mr. Yeboah asked about the website.

-
Ms. Rieskin replied that this will be built by QeC. The website is not yet complete, but they are waiting for input. The profiles will appear on the website. That is why the forms must be submitted.
-
Ms. Karg asked as a reminder to those going to the workshop to bring back as much information as possible, and to remember to take a camera with them.
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